CMRS BOARD MEETING MINUTES

January 24, 2006
Kentucky Transportation Cabinet Office Building 

200 Mero Street.
Frankfort, KY 40622
*SPECIAL CALLED MEETING*

Board Members Present: Chairman Richard Guittar, Vice Chairman Lt. John Bradley, Jamey Spears, Ken Mitchell, Rob South, Dee Hopper

Board Members Absent: Forest Skaggs

Staff Present: Jennifer Jackson and Tandy Simpson

I. Welcome and Introductions: Chairman Richard Guittar called the special meeting to order at    1:20 p.m.  Richard welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them for coming.
II. Legislation Discussion: Before the discussion began, Richard Guittar determined that the meeting should cover the high points of KENA/APCO’s proposed legislation.  Richard suggested designating bullet points to discuss, the board agreed and the meeting’s discussion points were as follows:

1) defining prepaid

2) make-up of board

3) carrier cost recovery, tier II carriers, and definitions

4) disbursement  formula of the funds

5) amount of fee

6) grant fund

7) collect vs. remit language

8) 1% designated for the Office of the 9-1-1 Coordinator

9) lowering the admin fund from 2.5% to 2%

Discussion first began on the issue of defining “prepaid.”  KENA/APCO representative David Lucas stated that the wording included in the proposed legislation on behalf of KENA/APCO for “prepaid” was the exact same wording the board had suggested in past legislation.  

Richard Guittar pointed out an error on page 8 under the powers and duties of the board in the word “remit.” David Lucas cleared up confusion by explaining that it was an error KENA/APCO was aware of and plans to fix.
Richard also pointed out in regards to page 8, section (ii) stating “to which a Kentucky telephone number or Kentucky identification number has been assigned for this service,” that some carriers, such as prepaid providers, don’t have the ability to identify numbers.  Lt. John Bradley reminded the Board of October 27th’s discussion at the board meeting about establishing a percentage by which prepaid providers could remit. Richard suggested adding section (iii) to page 8 that states more clearly payment for prepaid providers by a percentage of revenue, being especially specific to the word “prepaid.”
Richard moved that the Board not endorse the KENA/APCO proposed legislation as written that defines prepaid, Rob South seconded, and Richard, Rob, Lt. John Bradley, Jamey Spears and Dee Hopper were in favor.  Ken Mitchell abstained.
Richard then moved that the Board recommend to KENA/APCO that they add a third method for providers to remit, giving them the option to pay a percentage of prepaid revenue rather than pay per customer.  Lt. John Bradley seconded the motion and Richard, Rob, Lt. Bradley, Dee and Jamey were in favor. Ken Mitchell abstained.  

Rob South directed conversation to the changes on page 8 from “collect” to “remit.”  David Lucas confirmed an error in the 7.0 version and stated the bold “remit” should be “collect,” “for” should be “from,” and “remitted” should be “collected.”
Rob motioned for the board to not endorse the language of “collect” versus “remit,” Richard seconded and Richard, Rob, Lt. Bradley, Jamey and Dee were in favor. Ken Mitchell abstained.  

Rob motioned to recommend to KENA/APCO that the language be revised to still address the prepaid issue but not require carriers to remit CMRS charges that have been invoiced but the customer refuses to pay.  Lt. Bradley seconded the motion and Richard, Rob, Lt. Bradley, Jamey and Dee were in favor. Ken Mitchell abstained.

Discussion next arose about KENA/APCO’s proposed changes to the make-up of the CMRS Board.  David Lucas summarized the legislation as changing the CMRS Board from eight members to nine members and giving all members a vote.  Richard pointed out that five members would be representing PSAPs. Lt. Bradley thought that an increased number may make consensus and quorum more difficult to acheive.  
Richard motioned to not endorse KENA/APCO’s proposed legislation changing the current make-up of the CMRS Board and Rob seconded. Richard, Rob, and Lt. Bradley were in favor of the motion, Jamey Spears and Dee Hopper were against the motion, and Ken Mitchell abstained.

In regards to the outcome of the motion, Richard expressed his concern with the proposed legislation giving a seat to a PSAP director representative of the Kentucky Firefighters Association, the State Association of Chief’s of Police, and the Kentucky Ambulance Providers Association.  Rob made an additional point that the balance of the Board has worked in the past and the proposed make-up would shift the board to being far from equal.

David Lucas stated that KENA/APCO’s main point of changing the make-up of the board was to give more representation to smaller PSAPs as there are many more small PSAPs in Kentucky than larger ones.  David also mentioned that the three organizations given a representative were all first responders and directly affected by their county’s 9-1-1 service. He made it clear that the representative for the three organizations must be a PSAP director. 
Dee Hopper stated that PSAPs are end users and the Board needs to make sure their needs are being met. Jamey Spears said that he firmly believes non-voting members should be voting members as their opinion should also be valued.

Rob motioned to suggest to KENA/APCO to keep the make-up of the CMRS board the same and Richard seconded. Rob, Richard and Lt. Bradley were in favor of the motion, Dee and Jamey were against the motion, and Ken Mitchell abstained.  

As discussion shifted to Carrier Cost Recovery and the definition of Tier III carriers, David Lucas stated that the definition in the proposed legislation for Tier III carriers came straight from the FCC and explained that the basis for proposing Cost Recovery be continued for Tier III carriers only is the FCC’s extension given to Tier III carriers in regards to their build-out.  David also said that KENA/APCO eliminated Tier I and II carriers from Cost Recovery because the FCC says they should be done with their build-out by January 1, 2006.

Lt. Bradley brought up the point that the FCC’s definition of Tier III carriers states that they had a certain number of customers or less in 2001, overlooking the fact that they could have many more customers than that in 2006.  

Rob pointed out that KENA/APCO removed the 125% cap carriers could apply for in cost recovery and Richard stated that the 125% cap has not been an issue the CMRS Board has strictly enforced.

Attention was directed to the proposed split of 80/20 with 80% of remaining funds going to PSAPs and 20% of remaining funds going to Cost Recovery.  Rob requested Cost Recovery percentages from Financial Officer Jennifer Jackson who then reported that 76% of past Cost Recovery funds have gone to Tier 1 carriers, 1% have gone to Tier II carriers, and 23% have gone to Tier III carriers.  Rob asked how a reduction in the CMRS fee could not be possible when 76% of Cost Recovery funds would no longer be going to Tier I carriers?  
Richard stated that the elimination in Cost Recovery to Tier I and II carriers would be a tax increase to Tier I and II customers because carriers will still have to collect money to pay for cost recovery.  Richard stated that the state’s Tier I carriers have about 80% of their build-out complete, leaving 20% still to be finished and paid for. Rob doesn’t think CMRS legislative language should have an impact on the competitive nature of the wireless industry.

David Lucas said that carriers should have all Phase II requests in for the state of Kentucky either from an individual PSAP or Kentucky State Police.  

Dee Hopper said she doesn’t think the CMRS fee should be reduced.  Jamey said the difference between the fees collected for wireline and wireless is resulting in a loss of money for the PSAPs.
Mark Freeman with Bluegrass Cellular added that their Tier III organization is 100% Phase II but clarified they were a unique situation because their infrastructure differs from most.

Rob motioned that the Board not endorse the drafted changes to Cost Recovery, Dee seconded, and Richard, Rob, Dee and Jamey were in favor. Ken Mitchell and Lt. John Bradley abstained.

Rob motioned to recommend to KENA/APCO to redraft the legislative language to delete the phrase “Tier III carriers only.” Richard seconded the motion and Richard, Rob, Jamey and Dee were in favor. Ken Mitchell and Lt. John Bradley abstained.

Discussion shifted to the proposed disbursement formula created by KENA/APCO.  Richard had a problem with the order the fees are taken out but realized it was a misunderstanding after a further explanation was given by David.

David pointed out a correction that would be made on page 13 that originally stated “when money collected” that would be changed to “when the balance of money collected and not yet dispersed.” 

Richard questioned the function of the Office of the 9-1-1 Coordinator.  Rob stated that the proposed 1% designated for the Office of the 9-1-1 Coordinator was undefined.  

Richard motioned to not endorse language as drafted by KENA/APCO regarding the disbursement of CMRS funds, Dee seconded, and Richard, Rob, Lt. Bradley, Jamey and Dee were in favor. Ken Mitchell abstained.

Rob motioned to recommend to KENA/APCO to revise the language to leave 2.5% for the administrative fund, strike the language for the 1%  designated for the Office of the 9-1-1 Coordinator, and add language allowing the 2.5% administrative fund to be used for the Office of the 9-1-1 Coordinator. Lt. Bradley seconded the motion and Richard, Rob, Lt. Bradley, Jamey and Dee were in favor. Ken Mitchell  abstained.

Rob moved to discussion of the grant fund, stating that a $2 million cap is a lot of money. David Lucas explained that it would take approximately $250,000 to get a PSAP certified with Enhanced 9-1-1 and there are numerous PSAPs in Kentucky who do not have Enhanced 9-1-1.  

As the meeting wrapped up, David Lucas summarized the key points of the KENA/APCO legislation stating that the prepaid issue was their number one priority.  

Past KENA/APCO president Wendall Hatfield explained that Senate Bill 53 was not a KENA/APCO bill as of yet and is currently sponsored by the Kentucky League of Cities.

Rob thanked KENA/APCO for their hard work and asked if the CMRS Board should move to draft legislation on their own. Lt. Bradley stated that if something was going to be done on behalf of the Board, it should be done as soon as possible, but recommended waiting for the re-draft from KENA/APCO because much work has already gone into that and if the Board approves of the re-draft it would be better than filing yet another bill for CMRS.
III. Comments from the floor: Wendall Hatfield thanked the CMRS Board for their time and consideration.  

IV.
 Adjournment: Richard motion to adjourn the meeting at 3:30 pm, Rob seconded and all were in favor. 

